STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 4:30 p.m. on Monday, March 14, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Mayor Joe Funderburg.
The pledge to the American flag was led by Councilmember Jay Jenkins.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
Councilmember Thomas stated that everything was fine with the bills on file.  
City Manager Muenger presented one requisition over $5,000.  The requisition was to Jack Green Oil Company in the amount of $17,284.44 for bulk fuel.  

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on February 22, 2016.

Bob Osborn updated the council on the Christian Love Pantry.  He is the Food Coordinator for the organization.  Mr. Osborn thanked the council for their continued support of The Love Pantry.  He presented a breakdown showing how many families the organization has been able to help over the last year, mainly at Thanksgiving and Christmas.  They have given support to over three thousand households and over nine thousand people.  Mr. Osborn stated that thirty-four percent of their clients have children.  Most of the families are newcomers.  Mr. Osborn asked the council to consider allowing them to have more space.  They need a climate controlled area in order to store food supplies.  He stated that they would like the rooms now occupied by DHR in the Social Services Building when they are vacated.  Councilmember Templin stated that he participated during the Christmas giveaway which was very impressive and very rewarding.  Mr. Osborn stated that it was a well-received event that gets better each year.  The council will consider his request. 
Mr. Osborn presented a plan to the council to straighten Sunset Road.  He stated that there is a blind curve on the road where numerous accidents have happened.  He has been working with Street Superintendent Greg Gossett on a plan.  Mr. Osborn stated that he had talked with some of the neighbors who might be willing to deed some property to the City in order to straighten out the road.  He asked the council to allow Mr. Gossett or someone to go ahead and see what could be done to come up with a bid to determine what the project would cost.  Council President McGowan stated that the council will consider his request. 

Mr. Osborn presented a plan for a Highway 34 Flyby.  He presented a proposal to straighten out Highway 34 at the Civic Center.  Mr. Osborn explained in detail how the proposed plan would work and how the traffic would flow.  City Manager Muenger stated that ALDOT has asked for other proposals.  He could get with the City’s engineers to model this plan and see if it’s cost effective.  If so, this plan could be presented to ALDOT along with the City’s proposals.   
Beth Hoyle Waggoner, Renee Lilly and Urainah Glidewell addressed the council regarding the Heart of Pell City Downtown Revitalization.  Ms. Waggoner stated that they are asking the City to support their mission and goals for 2016 and additional goals in years to come.  They are looking to revitalize downtown Pell City, increase the foot traffic and increase the façade.  To start with, the committee would like the City to procure eight hanging baskets for the 1900 Block of Cogswell Avenue with the downtown merchants and volunteers maintaining the flowers.  Additionally, the committee is looking to adopt a greenspace program to replace existing shrubs and trees.  They would like to use bamboo mulch in the greenspace as well.  They would like to work with the City to create a mulching plan.  The committee would cut down the bamboo and transport it to a centralized location if the City could mulch it.  Ms. Waggoner stated that the downtown merchants are constantly picking up trash in front of their businesses.  The committee would like the City to provide them with a schedule of street cleanups.  They also noted that parking is an issue.  It is very difficult for patrons to come into their shops because there isn’t enough parking or any handicap spaces.  Ms. Waggoner stated that they would like to create an Artisan Alley behind Kate DeGaris’ buildings in the 1900 Block of Cogswell Avenue.  She stated that there are leaking pipes in the alleyway and would like something done as soon as possible because of safety issues.  They would also like the City to place at least one trash receptacle in back of the buildings.  Ms. Waggoner stated that they had a lot of events scheduled for this year.  They are asking for volunteers for the walking tour to be held April 30th.  Council President McGowan stated that downtown should be cleaned every day.  He will get Street Superintendent Gossett to look at it.  Mayor Funderburg stated that he would like the City to look at the parking issue too.  Council President McGowan stated that the City should be able to do something about almost everything on the list.  Ms. Waggoner added that they would like to do a city-wide cleanup on April 2nd.  City Manager Muenger stated that he would check with ALDOT to see if handicapped parking is being considered in the Highway 78 paving project.  
Jason Goodgame gave an update on the Splash Pad.  The curbs are in and they will start putting the base down on the parking lot this week.  The exterior doors should be installed this week.  They have been waiting for J. A. Dawson to finish the rough-in for the drainage pipes so they can back fill the area and get the pad poured for the canopy.  They will start the finishes for the bathrooms next week.  All the Splash Pad fixtures should be stubbed in by the end of this week.  Once all the fixtures are stubbed and covered, they can prepare for the concrete pour which is scheduled for the week of the 21st.  
Steve Howell gave an update on the Municipal Complex.  They are completing the interior finishes.  The second rooftop unit should be on line next week.  Over the next thirty days, they will be completing the exterior finishes.  They are looking at the end of April or first of May to turn the building over to the City.  Mr. Howell stated that they expected a credit on the signage through Value Engineering.  There were a few items added and/or changed.  This resulted in Change Order #2 to Forsyth’s contract in the amount of $11,917.75.  City Manager Muenger stated that the concrete at the front where the dumpster pad is located is not up to ADA regulations.   They are in the process of costing it out and should have an update by the next council meeting.  They are estimating the cost to be around $10,000 rather than the $20,000 that was budgeted.  Mr. Muenger also explained the reasoning behind the blackout shades in the Rotary Room.  Similar to the current arrangement at the Civic Center, the plan is to put all of the IT equipment for a projector in the large room.  The screen is nearly the size of the end wall and the room will have speakers throughout.  The total cost of the build out is approximately $16,000 with the Rotary Club possibly splitting the costs with the City.   
Quotes were received on the Municipal Complex Landscaping.  The lowest quotes received were as follows:

Hazelwood’s Greenhouse (plants/trees)
 
$  5,190.00

Dixie Sod Farm (sod)




$11,125.00
Richard’s Landscape Supply (mulch)


$  1,950.00

Southern Landscape (installation)


$  8,652.00



Total





$26,917.00

City Manager Muenger recommended that the council approve the low quotes on the landscaping and installation as presented.

Bids were received on the Municipal Complex Irrigation System as follows:

Dustin’s Irrigation




$24,000.00

J & K Lawn Care




NO BID

Michael Joiner Plumbing



NO BID

Pirkle’s Lawn Irrigation



NO BID

The Grounds Guy




NO Bid

The Nelson Team




$23,427.00

Wilbanks Lawn Care




NO BID

City Manager Muenger recommended the council award the bid to The Nelson Team.  He stated that some of the current irrigation system is salvageable so the cost on the new system should be less than what was bid. 
Quotes were received on the Municipal Complex Firewall as follows:  

InCare (with installation)

$5,328.00

CDW (without installation)

$7,213.00 
Systems Administrator Jay Headrick recommended that the council approve the low quote received from InCare in the amount of $5,328.00.  The firewall will be paid for from the Capital Budget.
Danny Stewart, Library Director, requested approval to solicit bids for computer equipment for the new Library.  The equipment will be paid for by the Library Guild.  The items will be bid on a per item basis to allow them to purchase what they have funds to cover.   
At a previous meeting, the council heard a presentation from Jason Tollett regarding a rodeo at Lakeside Park.  City Manager Muenger recommended that the council partner with Triple H Rodeo, the same production company as last year.  Last year’s rodeo was a huge success and there were no upfront costs to the City.  Mr. Muenger stated that Mr. Hale would be willing to operate under the same user agreement as last year.
Byron Woods, Municipal Consultants, presented a potential emergency to the Council.  The water and sewer lines on Highway 231 South at Easonville Creek needed replacing.  The steel casing around one of the pipes had eroded away and there was nothing supporting the pipe.  Mr. Woods stated that it was beyond repair.  He obtained quotes from four different contractors with the lowest quote coming from Rast Construction in the amount of $182,525.00.  The water line will be increased from a 6” line to a 12” line.  The contractor should be on site as early as next week and have the project completed by April 5th.  Utility Manager Freddy Hazelwood stated the funds for the project will come from Water Capital Recovery, Sewer Impact Fees and other line items in his budget.  City Manager Muenger recommended that the council declare this an emergency and authorize him to move forward with the project.
The council had previously approved the financing of the new Police Vehicles with Metro Bank at an interest rate of 1.9% for five years.  Metro Bank had requested that the council pass a resolution approving the financing.  A resolution was presented for the council’s consideration.
At a previous meeting, the council had approved an agreement with Paymentus for the acceptance of credit card payments for Utility bills.  The new payment process went into effect March 1st.  Payments with a debit or credit card can be made by phone, on line or in person.  Customers can also make a payment using E-Check.  The charge for using any of these services is a minimum of $2.50.  Revenue Supervisor Shavonne Murray demonstrated how a customer could make a payment on line using any of these methods.  She also demonstrated how the customer would be able to look at their actual account on line.  In addition, Paymentus has a function to notify customers of water outages and other notifications.  Finance Director Paige Myrick demonstrated how a customer could make a payment by phone using their debit or credit card.  The system can also notify customers when their water is about to be turned off for non-payment and will give them the option of paying it.  The City already offers Automatic Bank Draft to customers at no additional charge.  Ms. Myrick explained that the City is in the process of updating the application process for Utility Services.    
Due to time constraints, the following items were discussed during the regular council meeting:

· Lockbox Services and associated mailings
· New application for Utility Services
· Back Door Garbage Pickup Services
· Workers’ Compensation Invoice
· Setting a Public Hearing to consider a request from Blair Goodgame to vacate a 60’ portion of D’Mar C Ann Lane
· Solicit bids for the roof replacement at Station IV
· Application to FEMA FY2015 Assistance to Firefighters “SAFER” Grant
· Voting Delegates for the 2016 Alabama League of Municipalities Convention in Huntsville May 14 – 17.
· Bids received on the Street Department Rubber Tire Wheeled Excavator

· City Manager Comments:  
· Mayor Comments
Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in regular session at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, March14, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the requisition on file over $5,000.00.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on February 22, 2016.
Mayor Funderburg presented the following proclamation to retiring Firefighter James “Jim” Curtis:
WHEREAS, James M. Curtis has served with the Pell City Fire Department since October 17th, 1990; and

        
WHEREAS, James M. Curtis faithfully and with much dedication served in that capacity as Firefighter – Paramedic during the twenty five years of service; and      

        
WHEREAS, James M. Curtis achieved the rank of Captain after previously serving as EMS Director and Lieutenant; and

       
THEREFORE, the City of Pell City, through Mayor Joe T. Funderburg, does hereby recognize James M. Curtis for his many contributions and faithful service, with a sincere appreciation for his dedication and hard work for the City of Pell City.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4588
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING A CHANGE ORDER FOR 
THE PELL CITY MUNICIPAL CENTER AND 
LIBRARY BID PACKAGE 1 – GENERAL TRADES PACKAGE

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for certain renovations to the Pell City Municipal Center and Library, which bids included the Pell City Municipal Center and Library Bid Package 1 – General Trades Package; and,

WHEREAS, the lowest responsible and responsive bid that met the specifications established by the City for the Pell City Municipal Center and Library Bid Package 1 – General Trades Package was submitted by Forsyth Building Company, and the City entered into an agreement with Forsyth Building Company to perform said work for $863,400.00; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to enter into a change order agreement in the amount of $71,333.41 with Forsyth Building Company to perform certain additional services in connection with the renovations to the Pell City Municipal Center and Library Bid, as detailed in the change order attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to execute on behalf of the City the change order agreement in the amount of $11,917.75 with Forsyth Building Company attached hereto as Exhibit A and expressly incorporated herein by reference, and such other contract documents as are necessary to complete the work contemplated by said change order.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the quotes received on the Municipal Complex Landscaping as presented.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4583
A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR 
THE MUNICIPAL COMPLEX IRRIGATION SYSTEM

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the Municipal Complex Irrigation System, more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and,

WHEREAS, the lowest bid that met the specifications established by the City for the irrigation system was submitted by The Nelson Team in the total amount of $23,427.00, as detailed in the attached bid tabulation sheet, which is attached hereto as Exhibit “B” and expressly incorporated herein by reference.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City awards the bid for the Municipal Complex Irrigation System to The Nelson Team in the amount of $23,427.00.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the quote received from InCare in the amount of $5,328.00 on the Firewall for the Municipal Complex.
On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved to solicit bids on the new Library computers.

Tabled from the February 22nd meeting was a request to present a rodeo at Lakeside Park.  Councilmember Jenkins made a motion to allow Triple H to hold the rodeo.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas.  City Attorney Rea stated that the item on the agenda was to consider the request presented at the February 22nd meeting, which was not by Triple H.  Councilmember Jenkins withdrew his motion.  The council advised City Manager Muenger to prepare a User Agreement with Triple H Rodeo and bring it back to the council at the next meeting for consideration.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4584
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE EMERGENCY 
REPAIR OF CERTAIN WATER AND SEWER LINES

WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has been advised by the City Manager and the City’s consulting utility engineer that a portion of the water and sewer lines crossing Easonville Creek are exposed due to erosion and washing of the Creek bottom and that the exposed water and sewer lines are currently in a defective condition; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has been advised that the City should act immediately to repair the damaged portion of the above-described water and sewer lines because further exposure of said lines to environmental conditions could result in a catastrophic failure of the lines and because the lines are located below the summer pool level of Logan Martin Lake, which level will be achieved in approximately six weeks, and completing the repair of the failing lines will be substantially more difficult and expensive after the summer pool level is achieved; and, 

WHEREAS, the impending failure of the above-described water and sewer lines threatens the City’s ability to satisfy its fundamental responsibilities to provide for the public health, safety, and welfare of its citizens; and, 

WHEREAS, the failure of the above-described water and sewer lines would be a danger to public health, safety, and convenience because a failure of the sewer line would result in the contamination of Easonville Creek and the failure of the water line would result in a loss of redundancy for water service and a loss of water available for fire prevention for citizens served by said line; and,

WHEREAS, it would be imprudent and dangerous to the citizens of the City of Pell City to delay the repair of the above-described failing water and sewer lines in order to comply with the competitive bid requirements and public advertisement requirements of the Alabama Public Works law; and,  

WHEREAS, pursuant to §39-2-2(e), Ala. Code 1975, the City Council desires to declare the repair of the failing water and sewer lines crossing Easonville Creek, and all work related thereto, an emergency affecting public health, safety, or convenience, as defined by such statute, and to authorize the City Manager to immediately proceed in repairing the failing portion of the water and sewer lines without a prior public advertisement for bids.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS: 

1. That the repair of the failing water and sewer lines crossing Easonville Creek, and all work related thereto, is an emergency affecting public health, safety, or convenience, as defined by §39-2-2(e), Ala. Code 1975, for the reasons stated above, which are expressly incorporated herein.

2. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to expend an amount not to exceed $182,525.00 to repair the failing portion of the water and sewer lines and all work related thereto.

That, in accordance with §39-2-2(e), Ala. Code 1975, the City Clerk shall immediately make public the emergency expenditure described herein and the reasons therefor by posting this Resolution in a conspicuous place in City Hall and on the City’s website.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4585
A RESOLUTION APPROVING FINANCING TERMS WITH METRO BANK FOR THE PURCHASE OF CERTAIN POLICE VEHICLES FOR THE CITY OF PELL CITY


WHEREAS, the City of Pell City(“Governmental Entity”) has previously determined to undertake a project to purchase (5) patrol vehicles for the Pell City Police Department (the “Project”), and the officer of the Governmental Entity responsible for the financial affairs of the Governmental Entity (the “Finance Officer”) has now presented a proposal for the financing of such Project.


BE IT ORDAINED BY THE GOVERNING BODY OF THE GOVERNMENTAL ENTITY, AS FOLLOWS:

1.
The Governmental Entity hereby determines to finance the Project through Metro Bank.  The amount financed shall not exceed $ 132,900.00, the annual interest rate (in the absence of default or change in tax status) shall not exceed 1.9%, and the financing term shall not exceed 5 years from closing. 


2.
All financing contracts and all related documents for the closing of the financing (the “Financing Documents”) shall be consistent with the foregoing terms.  All officers and employees of the Governmental Entity are hereby authorized and directed to execute and deliver any Financing Documents, and to take all such further action as they may consider necessary or desirable, to carry out the financing of the Project as contemplated by the proposal and this resolution.  The Financing Documents shall include a Financing Agreement and, if needed, may include a Project Fund Agreement as Metro Bank may request.


3.
The Finance Officer is hereby authorized and directed to hold executed copies of the Financing Documents until the conditions for the delivery of the Financing Documents have been completed to such officer’s satisfaction.  The Finance Officer is authorized to approve changes to any Financing Documents previously signed by Governmental Entity officers or employees, provided that such changes shall not substantially alter the intent of such documents or certificates from the intent expressed in the forms executed by such officers.  The Financing Documents shall be in such final forms as the Finance Officer shall approve, with the Finance Officer’s release of any Financing Document for delivery constituting conclusive evidence of such officer’s final approval of the document’s final form. 


4.
The Governmental Entity shall not take or omit to take any action, the taking or omission of which shall cause its interest payments on this financing to be includable in the gross income for federal income tax purposes of the registered owners of the interest payment obligations under the Financing Documents.  


5.
The Governmental Entity intends that the adoption of this resolution will be a declaration of the Governmental Entity’s official intent to reimburse expenditures for the Project that is to be financed from the proceeds of the Metro Bank financing described above.  The Governmental Entity intends that funds that have been advanced, or that may be advanced, from the Governmental Entity’s general fund, or any other Governmental Entity fund related to the Project, for Project costs may be reimbursed from the financing proceeds.


6.
The officers of the Governmental Entity and any person or persons designated and authorized by any officer of the Governmental Entity to act in the name and on behalf of the Governmental Entity, or any one or more of them, are authorized to do and perform or cause to be done and performed in the name and on behalf of the Governmental Entity such other acts, to pay or cause to be paid on behalf of the Governmental Entity such related costs and expenses, and to execute and deliver or cause to be executed and delivered in the name and on behalf of the Governmental Entity such other notices, requests, demands, directions, consents, approvals, orders, applications, certificates, agreements, further assurances, or other instruments or communications, under the corporate seal of the Governmental Entity, or otherwise, as they or any of them may deem necessary, advisable, or appropriate in order to (a) complete the plan of financing contemplated by the Financing Documents, (b) carry into effect the intent of the provisions of this resolution and the Financing Documents, and (c) demonstrate the validity of the Financing Documents, the absence of any pending or threatened litigation with respect to the Financing Documents and the plan of financing contemplated by the Financing Documents, and the exemption of interest on the interest payment obligations under the Financing Documents from federal and State of Alabama income taxation.


7.
All prior actions of Governmental Entity officers in furtherance of the purposes of this resolution are hereby ratified, approved and confirmed.  All other ordinances or resolutions (or parts thereof) in conflict with this resolution are hereby repealed, to the extent of the conflict.  This resolution shall take effect immediately. 

Will Hardwick and Mark Torburg with USAmeribank made a presentation showing how the Lockbox procedure would work.  They would process payments coming through the mail and City staff would be able to post the payments in batches instead of having to post individually.  This would cut down on time and posting errors.  Using the Lockbox Service would fully automate the process.  This would also cut down on the volume of mail coming across the front desk and having to be sorted.  Proposals for monthly costs were received from two banks – USAmeriBank @ $1,804.75 and BB&T @ $1,885.86.  After discussing the pros and cons, Councilmember Templin made a motion authorizing City Manager Muenger to negotiate a contract with USAmeriBank for Lockbox Services to process Utility payments.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Jenkins and unanimously approved by the council.
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved to table the New Application Process for Utility Services.  City Attorney Rea explained that the application itself was complete.  The application references “Rules and Regulations of the Utility Department”.  That is what he is still working on.  It will allow the customer to have access to all of the information when they apply for services.  He asked the council to review the application and let them know if any changes are needed.  
City Manager Muenger presented the initial invoice for the City’s Workers’ Comp Insurance in the amount of $231,800.66.  He noted that the City’s Experience Modifier dropped from 1.12 to .92 this year which reduced the premium.   This amount is subject to a later audit and possible additional billing.  On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the payment of the City’s Workers’ Compensation invoice as presented.  
A petition from Codi Alexandra (Blair) Goodgame to vacate a 60’ portion of D’Mar C Ann Lane, along with a copy of the map, was presented to the council.  The road is an undeveloped ROW that’s located off of Old Collins Ferry Road.  A Public Hearing will need to be set by the council and advertised for four consecutive weeks.  On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved to set the Public Hearing for April 25, 2016 at 6:00 p.m. to consider Ms. Goodgame’s request.  
Fire Chief Mike Burdette addressed the council regarding soliciting bids for Fire Station IV Roof Replacement.  Chief Burdette stated that the funds are in the Fire Department’s Capital budget.  The roof is over fifteen years old.  It has been repaired several times but continues to leak.  They have had contractors look at the roof and advised that it needs to be replaced.  On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to solicit bids for the roof replacement at Fire Station IV.
Chief Burdette asked the council to approve an application for the FEMA FY2015 Assistance to Firefighters “SAFER” Grant.  The grant would allow him to hire one firefighter for two years with no retention requirements.  In addition, the grant requires no match from the City.  On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4586
A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, TO APPLY FOR THE FEMA FY2015 
ASSISTANCE TO FIREFIGHTERS GRANT PROGRAM
WHEREAS, the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) has the authority to award grants through the FY2015 Assistance to Firefighters Grant Program; and
WHEREAS, the City of Pell City recognizes the benefit of this grant program to enhance the Fire Department’s capacity to protect the public and fire personnel from fire and related hazards.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City as follows:
1. That submission of a grant application(s) under said program is, hereby, authorized; and

2. That the Fire Chief is authorized to submit said application(s) through the on-line grant process; and

3. That said grant is a 24-month grant with no required retention; and

4. That said grant is 100% with no match required by the City.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved Council President McGowan as the Voting Delegate at the 2016 Alabama League of Municipalities Annual Convention to be held in Huntsville May 14 – 17, 2016.  

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved Councilmember Jenkins as the Voting Delegate 1st Alternate at the 2016 Alabama League of Municipalities Annual Convention.
Bids were received on a 36-month lease for a Rubber Tire Wheeled Excavator to be used in the Street Department.  Bids received were as follows:

Cowin Equipment Company, Inc.


$4,088.36 monthly

R & M Equipment Rentals, Inc.


$2,844.43 monthly

Southland Machinery




       NO BID

Thompson Tractor Company



$4,273.64 monthly

Warrior Tractor & Equipment Company

$3,390.00 monthly

The low bidder did not meet the specifications.  Therefore, Street Superintendent Greg Gossett recommended that the council award the bid to Warrior Tractor.  On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4587
A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR THE 36-MONTH 

LEASE OF A RUBBER TIRE WHEELED EXCAVATOR FOR

THE PELL CITY STREET DEPARTMENT

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the 36-month lease of a rubber tire wheeled excavator to be used by the Pell City Street Department, which equipment is more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, the lowest responsible bid that met the specifications established by the City was submitted by Warrior Tractor & Equipment Company in the amount of $3,390.00 per month.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City awards the bid for the 36-month lease of the above-described rubber tire wheeled excavator to Warrior Tractor & Equipment Company in the amount of $3,390.00 per month.
Mayor Funderburg addressed the loss of a City employee over the weekend.  Skylar Freeman worked for the Park & Rec Department.  Mayor Funderburg extended the City’s deepest sympathy to his family and friends for their loss. 

Councilmember Jenkins asked City Manager Muenger to address the “Backdoor Garbage Pickup Service”.  Mr. Muenger explained that the City had received several complaints about trash cans being left on the side of the road after their trash was picked up.  The City responded by urging citizens to remove their cans from the ROW.  Some citizens commented that they were not able to physically move their can.  Mr. Muenger spoke to Advanced and they agreed to allow up to fifty backdoor pickups.  In order to qualify for this service, we are asking the customer to supply a letter from their doctor stating that they, or any member of their household, aren’t physically able to move the can.  Mr. Muenger stated that the new contract needs to specify no limit to the number of backdoor pickups.
City Manager Muenger stated that there was no action that required the council to enter into Executive Session at this time.  

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk
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